
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

June 21, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.        
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  

Councilman Novotny said so moved to accept.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of May 17, 2010 and June 10, 2010.  
There were none.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
DeFeo said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh 
and carried unanimously. 

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Bills & Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said he had nothing 
to present tonight. 
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
thank all the people that sent her emails, phone calls, and even 
a facebook to tell her that they were sorry for the way some of 
the behavior went at the special meeting.  She said she wants to 
thank everyone very much for their support.  Mayor Stombaugh 



Mayor and Council       Page 2 of 43         June 21, 2010 
  
said she was here to support you.  She said some of the 
decisions that were made – she has people that come to her own 
personal office, take up her time because she does not have an 
office here at Town Hall, and one gentleman in particular had 
come down and bent her ear for three hours about how he watched 
three employees looking into a hole and two employees standing 
behind them with their hands on a shovel watching them.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said for three hours she listened to this and then we 
sat down and we were looking at the organizational charts and we 
had to make some decisions.  She said that gentleman was here 
that appeared to be in support, and there’s that magic word 
again – appear.  Mayor Stombaugh said when they are trying to 
say that FOIA was violated because it appeared that four Council 
members met together which was not true, and it appeared that 
all the people that were in this room at that meeting were in 
favor of, and she found out by this folder that a lot of people 
were not.  She said some of the people are sitting here right 
now are people that called her; a couple people told her they 
certainly were not here to support what was going on; they were 
here because they wanted to see what was going on and they 
wanted to hear.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you for coming 
forward and standing up and letting us know that we are 
supporting you and that you felt that we were doing the right 
thing.  She said thank you very much.  
  
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had nothing to report.   
 
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated Council has his report 
on their desk.  He said he included a summary of their monthly 
stats; we are about the same this year as we were last year – 
actually we are down just a little less than one percent.  Chief 
Baldwin said we did see however, an eight percent increase in 
May 2010 over May 2009 but they were mostly in issues like 
alarms and suspicious events and things of that nature.  He said 
he also included some information on the feasibility study we 
did for the old public works building, and he sees that it is on 
the agenda under ‘Old Business’ and we will discuss that at that 
point.  
 
 Councilwoman White said under ‘Alarms’ it shows a 65 
percent increase, but it’s labeled as banks, burglary, hold-up, 
panic, utility, and vehicle; when it’s the banks or it’s re-
occurring, is there a fee to those when the officers respond?  
Chief Baldwin said no.  Councilwoman White said there’s never a 
fee when the officers – if the bank alarm goes off five times in 
a month and an officer has to respond we don’t charge a fee for 
that?  Chief Baldwin said we discussed that issue at the Public 
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Safety Committee and the State is supposed to be coming up with 
a state wide ordinance to address that issue, and we wanted to 
see what the State did about it rather than adopting an 
individual ordinance just for Smyrna.  Councilwoman White said 
thank you.             
  
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets, and he put some additional information on 
Council’s desk tonight regarding rebidding the water plant 
upgrade project and also a copy of the account statement showing 
that the Rainy Day Fund is back to a little over $3,000,000.00.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said and PNC Bank has been paid back also?  
Mr. Hugg said PNC Bank has been paid back also.          
          
F. Committees – Councilman Riddagh said the Public Safety 
Committee met, and the Chief went over his statistics.  He said 
we went over the ambulance statistics – nothing major changed.  
Councilman Riddagh said there will be a recommendation coming 
forward tonight on the old public works building the Chief had 
touched on.  He said Councilman DeFeo had asked the Public 
Safety Committee to look into the signage at Lake Como – they 
did that and they feel that it’s adequate with the signs that 
are going to go up – there will be no recommendation on that 
tonight. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said the Pension Committee is going to 
meet tomorrow to hopefully finalize what we’ve been working on.  
He said we’ve got the early options already finished and we’re 
going to be looking at the last two options tomorrow night. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said on the Business Development Committee 
– we had scheduled a business mixer for the 29th – next Tuesday 
night – that has been cancelled.  She said there is no money in 
the budget; we had a very good first mixer, but she put a lot of 
her personal money up to make it successful as did some other 
businesses in this town, and she is not willing to put any more 
of her personal money in any of the Town’s business, so she has 
cancelled the business mixer until Council can find some money 
to put towards economic development in our town.    
     

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Daryl Jester, Earnest Freeman, John 
Bucalo, Al & Tish Pickett, Jim Veit Sr., Gary Stulir, David & 
Bunny Pleasanton, Melaine Minear, Ron Menninger, Ed Lehman, 
Sharman Curro, Ruth Bower, Jennifer Love, Michelle & Buddy 
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Wadkins, Charlie Boyer, William Wilson, Temple Carter, Gene 
Mullen, Jaci Hugg, Aly Wallace, Nancy Jones-Davis, Seth 
Clevenger, Robert Magnotti, Grant Prichard, Janet Vinc, Rebecca 
Yetter, Robert C. Johnson, Thomas Burris, Robert Newnam, Robin 
Blendt, and Robin Brown.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to address 
Council.  She said you have three minutes.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
you are listed separately, okay, so if you could just wait, 
you’re listed separately.  Mayor Stombaugh said if anyone would 
like to address Council you have three minutes to address 
Council.  She said we may not have an answer for you tonight; we 
may have to refer it to a committee or to a staff member.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to address Council. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he would like to ask that Sharman Curro be 
allowed to go ahead and make her presentation.  He said we asked 
her to come specifically because of the concerns that were 
raised at a prior meeting about the status of Bob’s Market, and 
in fairness to her he would like to ask if Council would allow 
her to go first.  Council agreed.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said also in Council’s packets were timelines on 
the status of this project from when we first began discussing 
it, and a letter from Ms. Curro to the Council basically 
updating where she is on this project.  He said he also has some 
sketches that Ms. Curro had prepared, which he passed out to 
Council.  
 
A. SSC, LLC (Sharman Curro) ref. Old Bob’s Market – Sharman 
Curro, SSC, LLC, 25 Brentwood Road, Newark came forward to 
speak.  Ms. Curro said she is the owner of Bob’s Market on the 
highway.  She said yes she has been working forward.  Ms. Curro 
said as you may or may not be aware she bought the property with 
the intention of renewing it and she applied for the waiver of 
fees, which she is asking for the rest of it through Chapter 32 
for a reconstruction project.  She said if you are aware of it 
you know it is surrounded by water and she has been very careful 
to try to figure out ways to make less impact on the environment 
– that’s just something that she is always concerned with.  Ms. 
Curro said she wants to recycle the concrete that’s there; she’s 
going to have it ground up and put into the foundation for the 
paving.  She said the roofing is going to be recycled also – 
it’s mostly tin, and 11,000 square feet of concrete – she is 
going to try to keep that out of the landfills.  Ms. Curro said 
so she has a lot of concrete to get rid of and she has things in 
order, but she has been trying to do it the right way, in the 
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right order.  She said she has a building – she is working on it 
right now; she knows Council is concerned – she does not like 
looking at it herself, but she wants to do it in the right order 
and then move right from her permits, which she is just about 
ready to get, right into reconstructing it.  Ms. Curro said she 
has a whole lot of paperwork here – she did not know how much 
people would want to know, how much Council would like to know, 
and she is quite open to questions.  She said she brought in the 
picture – you really can’t see it – it’s more like – it’s by an 
Amish man; he’s got wonderful buildings; it’s got a kind of warm 
feel to it that she likes – it’s kind of a country feel.  Ms. 
Curro said she knows it’s a town and country, but she thought it 
it’s just kind of modified country with an entryway and the side 
areas, and it’s going to be 9,600 square feet, so it’s going to 
be a fair sized building and it has the 48 required parking 
spaces.  She said she had to go through Kent Conservation 
District, DelDOT, KCI Technologies, and getting her permits for 
renewing the septic and the water because they are not available 
that far.  Ms. Curro said so it’s been a long process and 
Council has the timeline, and she would like to thank the people 
who have been patient with her all along trying to tell her 
which way to go, what she needed; something came up when she 
found out her record plan had not been recorded, so she had to 
go and make sure that was done.  She said and so all of this is 
leading up – she is very close to having her permit; she is just 
getting the details.  Ms. Curro said she has the Amish man’s 
estimate with what he’s going to do, and he’s done some 
fantastic buildings, so – questions? 
 
 Councilman Novotny asked Ms. Curro if she could tell them a 
little bit about the construction of the building.  Ms. Curro 
said yes – she is not a builder – it is going to be open within 
so it is going to be, she thinks, truss span, it’s going to be 
12 foot ceilings – going to have the liner on it so it’s like a 
white, light metal liner on the ceiling.  She said the entryway 
– what she is hoping to do is – it has like a peak roof there 
and you walk into it and it has a nice doors, maybe a little bit 
of stone perhaps around the door.  Ms. Curro said it will be 
like 120 foot long, 80 foot wide – are there any other details 
you need?  She said it’s a plain building, but it’s got warmth 
to it she thinks.  Ms. Curro said the Amish man knows what he is 
doing because she has seen his buildings, and he’s got a website 
at banddbuilders.com.  Councilman Novotny asked if it is metal.  
Ms. Curro said no – she originally thought about metal, but the 
metal people went up $50,000.00 – the Amish man came down 
$20,000.00, and price is a factor.  She said originally what she 
liked was the Amish man’s building, which he can do part metal 
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and part wood.  Ms. Curro said it’s not exactly stick-built, but 
it is more like that – the way the trusses are made, and it’s 
going to – the details are being done by the architect; we have 
what the Amish man has done – he’s done this many times, and 
there is a building not that far from here in Earleville.  She 
said everybody knows the Chesapeake Bay – there’s a little 
miniature horse farm down there and they have a building, it is 
like a little farm barn and it is based on that look because 
that’s what she liked. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes that the concern was 
that it was a long process Madame Mayor, and that it was your 
request that Ms. Curro be here tonight to discuss this. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said yes, she sees by the timeline you 
filed for your original site plan on November 26, 2008.  Ms. 
Curro agreed.  Mayor Stombaugh said the main concern that she is 
receiving from people of the Town – and her own concern – is the 
condition of what’s left there now, and we want to work with you 
– she hopes that we’ve made Ms. Curro feel that way all along.  
She said and the letter was given to you (Ms. Curro) that you 
would not lose your blighted property…  Ms. Curro said her 
'what' property?  Mayor Stombaugh said for taking blighted 
properties and making it into…  Councilwoman White said your 
discounts.  Mayor Stombaugh said your discounts.  Ms. Curro said 
okay.  Mayor Stombaugh said you should have received a letter 
telling you that.  Ms. Curro said she didn’t; she did get emails 
after she said ‘what happened’ and she was trying to track it 
back, and we did find that she was granted the 50 percent of the 
electric - temporary six month thing, and 50 percent of the 
impact fees.  She said since there is going to be no impact – 
only a positive impact - and she thinks it fully qualifies.  Ms. 
Curro said it’s obviously there for more than two years, it’s 
obviously coming down, and being replaced on the same basic 
footprint and DelDOT was the longest part of it.  She said she 
has no control over DelDOT. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the main concern was we would like to 
see what’s there removed.  She said we’ll work with you, you 
know – everybody has agreed to that – we’ll work with you and 
give you as much time as you need, but we’re trying to bring new 
businesses into the town and the one thing our Economic 
Development Consultant that we have – he brought this up and 
said that it’s one of first things that’s said is that Route 13 
– the corridor of Route 13 – is viewed as Smyrna.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said and even to the north some of the properties that 
aren’t in the Town limits – people don’t know that and they 
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consider it all part of Town.  She said so our concern is we 
just would like to see what’s there cleaned-up; it would be to 
everyone’s benefit.  Ms. Curro said she is about four weeks out 
for her permit – all the details.  She said actually she is 
ready, it’s just trying to fill all the requirements, so she is 
really close.  Mayor Stombaugh said what we’re talking about is 
we want you to concentrate on removing what is there and then 
you can continue on working on…  Ms. Curro said that’s part of 
what she is doing.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay.  Ms. Curro said 
it is part of her submission; it’s part of her site plan.  She 
said if she goes and diverts herself and get rushed into doing 
something half-baked she’s not going to be able to do this job 
if she is continuing – she has already talked to RPJ, she has 
her bids, she has everything all laid out, she has already 
talked with DNREC – she has been moving on this – it’s only been 
since March.  Ms. Curro said she has no control over the 
weather…  Mayor Stombaugh interrupted and said the timeline here 
says November 28, 2008.  Ms. Curro said the building itself was 
not being a concern to anybody that she heard of at that time; 
she didn’t hear anything until really recently and that’s 
because the weather, which she cannot control, had the roof.  
She said she didn’t hear anything before this. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she can see again it’s a lack of 
communications again – it’s not your fault, it’s not your fault.  
Ms. Curro said she is moving.  Mayor Stombaugh said Council has 
not been updated – you know when you look at November 26, 2008 
until today – it’s a long time.  Ms. Curro said what she hears 
is that two years is typical; she has been moving – DelDOT did 
not tell her until right before the new year, right in the worst 
winter we’ve had, and then she had to get KCD and KCI; she found 
out these are not her creations – she found out the record plan 
had not been recorded and she went back and got that; she found 
out one requirement was not done and she went back and got that.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked Ms. Curro if there is anything Council can 
do to help her and would she want Council to talk to some of 
these people.  Mayor Stombaugh said we’re not really concerned 
about the time that you need to put your new building up; we’re 
concerned about what’s there now.  Ms. Curro said right, well 
that’s part of her plan – it is exactly part of her plan that 
she wants to move her site preparation which is to take down the 
building – that’s the first thing that happens once she has her 
permit.  She said if people want to say that okay, you can segue 
in with one permit rather than pay one thing, head off in one 
direction, do something half-baked, have her septic exposed, 
have her well exposed, have it opened to people falling in the 
septic…  Mayor Stombaugh said there are ways to take care of 
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these things.  Ms. Curro said yes, she is going to; she is going 
there.  Mayor Stombaugh said all we’re saying is we’re here and 
we want to help you move this along, and we would like to see 
that taken care of as soon as possible, and if there is anything 
that we can do to help you with that, that’s what we want to do.  
Ms. Curro said if she could just have it considered that her 
site plan – the building remover is part of her building permit, 
so she is not double doing something, double paying something – 
she has the man if he can schedule her, he is ready.  She said 
she has done her work with her builder – just make sure that she 
can put that into the parking lot; she has done the work on the 
recycling.  Ms. Curro said she’s ready; it’s just if she has 
enough detail for anybody else.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay, 
that’s what we wanted to hear.  Ms. Curro said she thinks it’s 
hideous too – she is well aware of it.  She said it is not the 
only hideous one, and she is working hard at it.  Ms. Curro 
asked if there were any other questions.  There were none.  Ms. 
Curro said it will look great, it really will.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said thank you very much, we appreciate it.  Ms. Curro said 
thank you. 
 
B. Presentation of 2009 Audit by Barbacane Thornton – Pam 
Baker came forward to speak.  Ms. Baker stated she is the audit 
partner with Barbacane, Thornton & Company, with primary 
responsibility for the oversight of your annual audit.  She said 
she has to say that of all the years that she has been here and 
been able to present your audit, tonight is especially pleasing 
to her to be able to review with you, not just the annual audit 
– or just the annual required audit – but the culmination of 
several years of putting internal controls in place, of putting 
financial controls in place, of putting Smyrna’s best foot 
forward.  She said she can tell from your last discussion you 
are constantly working to put your very best foot forward.  Ms. 
Baker said because this year for the very first time Smyrna has 
completed not just their audit, but a comprehensive annual 
financial report.  She said she knows all of you received a copy 
of the comprehensive annual financial report, and she just wants 
to kind of take second to explain what is different about this 
report and what you’ve gotten in prior years.  Ms. Baker said 
the comprehensive annual financial report is more than just your 
financial statements; it really is in one place a description 
and analysis of who Smyrna is, so if she lived in Tennessee and 
she was going to relocate to Smyrna and she wanted to know who 
you were, where you were located, what your major industries 
were, what the people that lived here are like, what kind of 
jobs did they have, what does your tax base look like – if she 
wanted to know all of those things plus your finances she could 
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find all of that out in this comprehensive annual financial 
report.  She said a lot of this information is duplicated when 
you go for a bond offering because this is the type of 
information that rating agencies want to know – they don’t want 
to just know what your General Fund balance is – they want to 
know where is Smyrna, how big is Smyrna, what are your major 
initiatives and all of those things, and they are all included 
in this one document.  Ms. Baker said she can tell you that to 
anyone on the street, or anyone – going back to the example of a 
rating agency – when people know that you have a comprehensive 
annual financial report it kicks you up notches in terms of who 
you are.  She said you cannot complete – well you can complete 
one – but there are basic requirements and one of them is you 
have to have a clean audit opinion.  Ms. Baker said you do have 
a clean audit opinion and you have had for years now, but it 
wasn’t always that way.  She said it’s really been a lot of 
work, really supported by Council over the years of when we gave 
recommendations on things that needed to be done from a control 
perspective you took those into consideration and you put the 
things in place that needed to be put in place to ensure that 
you got to this point.  Ms. Baker said she just wants to point 
out a couple of things in the report itself – and by the way 
this report will now be submitted by the Town to the National 
Government Finance Officers Association.  She said it will be 
judged by people who don’t know anything about Smyrna but know 
the requirements of this report; it will be judged and graded by 
independent people and they will, or not, give you an award – so 
at some future meeting, probably within the next six months, you 
will receive notification of whether or not you’ve received a 
report for excellence in financial reporting – it’s the highest 
level you can get.  Ms. Baker said we’re hopeful that this 
report meets all of their requirements.  She said it’s very 
stringent so it is conceivable that the first year you won’t be 
awarded, but they’ll give you a list of things to improve.  Ms. 
Baker said we happen to think, as your independent auditors, 
that this is an award winning document and we’ve been through 
this process before with other organizations so we’re very 
confident in that.   
 
 Ms. Baker said a couple of things that she wanted to point 
out to you in the report itself for those of you that have had 
it, and she realizes that you have a large audience here so she 
will just kind of try to summarize and then if you have 
questions, she is happy to take questions.  She said she would 
also point out that prior to this evening’s Council meeting we 
did have an opportunity to sit with the Finance Committee and go 
through this in a little bit more detail and talk about some of 
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the numbers and some of the results and some of our continued 
recommendations to make things even better.  Ms. Baker said you 
will notice throughout the report there are sections – there is 
an introductory section that’s new, it’s not been in there 
before; the financial section; a statistical section which is 
also new.  She said we’ve interspersed throughout those 
different sections some pictures from Smyrna so once again you 
can see who Smyrna is and see what you’re all about.  Ms. Baker 
said one of the new pieces is in the very front after the table 
of contents which is called the transmittal letter.  She said 
this is prepared by management and it really – it doesn’t even 
talk about the numbers; it just talks about who Smyrna is.  Ms. 
Baker said if you have not had a chance yet to read through this 
report she would strongly encourage you to really sit and just 
read through it because it really has a lot of great information 
in it - the profile of the Town, who you are, what your local 
economy is like, what your major initiatives are – so that’s 
with the transmittal letter.  She said it sets the tone much as 
if you are doing as she said an official statement and a bond 
offering you have people all over the world buying bonds and 
they want to know who the government is, and that’s what this 
does - it tells the reader who you are.  Ms. Baker said moving 
beyond that there are some charts in here – there is an 
organization chart, a list of elected officials, and then comes 
the financial section.  She said now what’s really special this 
year, and she wants to touch on that as well, right after the 
organization chart we start the financial section and you all 
will recognize the picture there because it was the picture when 
you started one of your ARRA - Recovery Act funded projects and 
you had legislative leaders there as well so it’s a great start 
to some of the things that financially are included in your 
audit report.  Ms. Baker said the auditor’s opinion starts the 
financial section; after that is the management’s discussion and 
analysis and this of course is where management discusses the 
financial situation of the Town – it sort of interprets what is 
later in this report which is all of the financial statements, 
so it gives you some financial highlights.  She said some of 
those that she would point out to you: on pages 18 and 19 there 
are graphs, pie charts there that show your major sources of 
revenue and where they are coming from, for example 30 percent 
of your revenues come from property taxes while 32 percent come 
from charges for services; 45 percent of your expenses are for 
public safety; so it just kind of gives you a snapshot in a pie 
graph manner what’s included in the actual financial statements 
themselves.  Ms. Baker said after the MD&A becomes of course the 
actual financial statements themselves, and they include all the 
funds of the Town, your governmental activities, your water, 
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your sewer, your electric operations - and as she said she is 
happy to take questions.  She said she will say that – and it’s 
in your financial highlights – for the year ended December 31, 
2009 your financial position for your governmental funds was 
fairly consistent.  Ms. Baker said your General Fund added about 
$120,000.00 to your fund balance; your revenues were almost just 
on budget – she thinks they were $11,000.00 within budget; your 
expenses were under budget, so therefore you transferred less 
from your Proprietary Funds because typically that’s where you 
pull from to balance the governmental activities.  She said so 
your General Fund balance increased by about $121,000.00.  Ms. 
Baker said your General Fund balance is really light – it has 
been; you have balanced that over the years between your 
Water/Sewer Proprietary and also by building up a Capital 
Improvement Fund, so that kind of does help to offset somewhat 
the General Fund and that remained consistent through 2009.  She 
said she also wanted to point out to you a couple of things that 
were new this year – one of them she is going to ask you to turn 
to page 55.  Ms. Baker said you will recall that this year for 
the first time, and she knows it was brought to Council’s 
attention in order to approve getting an actuarial study, but 
this year there was a new accounting rule that says that Smyrna 
has to recognize the liability for post employment benefits 
other than pensions so for promised payments to retirees for 
healthcare you had to get an actuarial determination of that 
liability.  She said the ruling from an accounting standpoint 
says the first year that you implement you only have to record 
one year of that liability, and then every year another year 
will be added on.  Ms. Baker said page 55 gives a summary of 
what that actuarial report said so for December 31, 2009 the net 
obligation or the liability that was recorded was $838,000.00 
for the future post retirement benefits.  She said right under 
that is the funded status of the plan, so compared to the 
$838,000.00 which again represents one year of liability the 
total actuarial accrued liability would have been $5,700,000.00 
if you had to book the entire liability at one time.  Ms. Baker 
said she just wanted to point that out to Council because it is 
a change in accounting principle, it’s the first year it’s been 
reflected – just keep in mind this isn’t booked in your General 
Fund; this is not something that grows your budget.  She said 
right now what you budget is any of those benefits you are 
paying actually - is what you budget for.  Ms. Baker said this 
is at the entity wide level of reporting. 
 
 Ms. Baker said the other thing that she wanted to point out 
to Council is a couple of pages over – on page 58.  She said as 
you know the Town of Smyrna, within the State of Delaware, was – 
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she believes – the first project with Recovery Act funding to 
have shovel in the ground ready and one of the first to get 
those funds awarded to them for construction.  Ms. Baker said as 
you all know, what everyone is concerned about, what everyone 
wants to know is that there is transparency in reporting of the 
expenditure of those funds, what they were spent on, and how 
much Smyrna spent last year.  She said knowing that and having 
worked with other communities with the ARRA funding we suggested 
to management that they develop a footnote so that if someone 
wants to know how much of that money did you spend and what did 
you spend it on, it can be shown simply in a footnote.  Ms. 
Baker said it’s in your financial statements, but it’s blended 
with your other activity, so note 15 shows the stimulus funding 
for Smyrna for the year ended December 31, 2009.  She said out 
of revenues that were due to you of $998,000.00, $891,000.00 was 
spent on the water distribution system, $107,000.00 on the 
wastewater system, and $5,000.00 on the energy lighting federal 
eligible project expenditure – so we just thought it might be 
important to take note of that and to be able to easily find how 
much was spent through 2009.  Ms. Baker said and having brought 
up the Recovery Act funding – the other thing that she wanted to 
point out to Council was because of that money and because that 
money is federal funding it required them to perform a single 
audit for those funds, so these projects were detail tested by 
them as the Town’s independent auditors.  She said actually, 
what they did because it was new programs because federal 
requirements continue to evolve and change they actually came 
out in December and spent a week on site testing these programs 
to make sure there weren’t going to be any problems before the 
end of the year so they could give Mr. Stulir or whomever an 
opportunity to address them.  Ms. Baker said included in your 
report is the single audit section and they had no findings 
related to your federal projects or your federal programs.  She 
said again, that’s really important and it’s going to reflect 
very positively on Smyrna and the administration of those 
programs, and in addition to this book they will be submitting 
electronically to the federal government a summary of the 
results of their audit so they will see that there were no 
findings related to those program dollars.  Ms. Baker said 
that’s a lot to take in – as she said she is excited to be here 
tonight because it’s been a long road and she is just really 
pleased that you’ve been able to support management in getting 
to this point in putting together a comprehensive annual 
financial report – she can’t tell Council how much they have set 
Smyrna apart from other communities around the state, so job 
well done and she would be happy to address any questions at 
this point.   
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 Mayor Stombaugh said she was a little surprised to find out 
this year for the first time – she has been working with Finance 
for five years now – she and Gene Mullen, and she believes he is 
here tonight, they talked about this five years ago that when 
they looked at the budget then they thought something was wrong 
with the pension plan – something was not quite right.  She said 
and then this year we find out that we’re $5,000,000.00 
underfunded in the pension plan and that we’re $5,000,000.00 
underfunded in the healthcare plan.  Mayor Stombaugh asked why 
we were never – why was this never brought up over the past five 
years.  Ms. Baker said well, okay, in terms of the healthcare 
plan, prior to 2009 no governments were required to actuarially 
determine the future cost of their healthcare benefits so there 
was no measure of it.  She said there would have been no way to 
measure what the value of those post employment benefits was.  
Ms. Baker said that would be the reason why it was never 
addressed – it’s never been reported – this is the first year 
it’s been reported.  She said actually that’s the reason she 
believes the GASB issued a statement – statement number 45 – 
that said governments out there need to determine the future 
liability for these benefits because the only thing that anybody 
knows is what we’re currently paying in the form of – you know 
we have five retirees maybe, and that’s really all you knew.  
Ms. Baker said so now you have a measure; now you have a tool 
that you can start to manage of off so that would be the post 
employment benefits. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if that was because so many companies 
were finding out that they didn’t have money to pay pensions 
when people went out, or a lot of these companies like GM, 
Chrysler, and the different ones that they just said I’m sorry, 
you have no pension plan.  Ms. Baker said government and for-
profit she thinks a lot of times – the government is always 
lagging.  She said in the government side of accountability in 
accounting is always lagging, and she thinks what really 
happened was the for-profit world has had to record these 
liabilities on their balance sheets for a long period of time, 
but she thinks what started to happen when the market tanked, 
when all of the problems started to come out with companies – 
what happened was companies started to react by saying we’re not 
providing those benefits anymore, we’re going to cut back on 
benefits, and she thinks it was sort of an eye opener – if the 
for-profit world was struggling, what have we done on the 
government side.  Ms. Baker said she thinks one sort of drove 
the other one - very much so - especially for the post 
employment benefits.  She said the pensions – again, the for-
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profit world has been making difficult decisions for pensions 
because they’ve valued these – it’s a little bit different – 
they have to record that liability – you don’t.  Ms. Baker said 
you have to actuarially determine it, but you only have to fund 
your minimum obligation on an annual basis and you’re doing 
that.  She said now, your pensions are underfunded – a lot of 
that has to do with the market has not been kind so everybody’s 
pension is down right now.  Ms. Baker said maybe yours is down a 
little bit, but it’s across the board; we’re seeing government 
pensions down.  She said your annual required contribution, 
which again you’ve been making, still takes that into 
consideration and amortizes it over a long period of time 
because a pension investment is a long term investment so 
hopefully the market will begin to recover and help somewhat.  
Ms. Baker said aside from that it comes down to contractually 
looking at your pensions, and you know people have to do that 
periodically.  She said what we do as your auditors is we do 
rely on actuaries to provide that information because it’s 
outside the realm of what our expertise is.  Ms. Baker said what 
we can do is make sure you use a licensed specialist that they 
know what they’re doing, that they’re not changing assumptions 
every time they do evaluation and things of that nature – does 
that help?  Mayor Stombaugh said yes, she just wanted to make 
sure, and she thinks the Finance Committee felt that we just 
wanted to make sure that when the employees were ready to retire 
that they would have a pension, and we were worried about that 
being this far behind the eight ball so to speak.  She said 
right now she has been told there are about ten employees are 
eligible to retire, and if we had ten employees retire at one 
time – that’s going to hurt us as far as the budget goes. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said well the one thing is when you look 
at our funding for the police and the town you are looking at 55 
percent and 61 percent funded, and that is not a little bit 
underfunded – that’s a lot.  Ms. Baker said she knows.  
Councilman Novotny said because typically each should be at 
least 80 percent funded or closer to 90 percent.  Ms. Baker said 
and you dropped from 66 to 56 and 76 to 61.  Councilman Novotny 
said what the Mayor is saying is if we had a big influx of 
people wanting to retire – it’s not good.  Ms. Baker said she is 
agreeing with Councilman Novotny.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said her other question – we were talking 
about the Fiduciary Fund where the contractors give us deposits 
for – she is not sure – she asked Mr. Hugg if some of the 
deposits we get from contractors is good faith money.  Ms. Baker 
said that’s held in liability until it’s charged; it’s held in 
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cash and liabilities.  Mayor Stombaugh said well there are two 
accounts that threw her off – that is one; the other one is we 
have an account for electric meters.  She said we charge people 
$240.00 per collar that goes on their electric meter now, where 
we can shut them off and turn them on by remote.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said that account has grown very large.  She said that 
technically, as far as she is concerned, is not money for the 
Town to have and be able to spend.  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s 
showing up in our General Fund account and…  Ms. Baker said 
maybe on a treasurer’s report – it’s not in your financials 
showing up as general.  Mayor Stombaugh said she didn’t see it 
here and that is why she is asking.  Ms. Baker said it is 
presented in here, but it’s presented as a liability; it’s not 
in your assets section.  She said so it is in cash, but it’s not 
in your equity.  Mayor Stombaugh said she knows what Ms. Baker 
is saying, but what she is concerned about is people looking at 
our bottom line and thinking that we have money, and it might 
show money in that account – that money is not ours to spend.  
Ms. Baker said it’s not showing here in your bottom line.  She 
said she does not know internally – she thinks internally it may 
be the way, it may just be a presentation of where you put, but 
it’s not - in your audited statements, you’re absolutely 
correct, and it’s not in your bottom line.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
she did not see it and she just wanted to be sure. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said one point, particularly on page 60 – if you 
look at the employer contributions – the annual required 
contributions, the percent contributed – while overall – and 
Councilman Novotny is right, we are underfunded in terms of our 
total liability; we’ve actually been contributing in almost 
every year significantly more than our actuary has asked us to…  
Councilman Novotny said he is not saying we’re not contributing.  
Mr. Hugg said he just wants to make the point that we have every 
year after – because we meet at least twice a year with our 
actuary and he determines what amount of contribution we have to 
make, and we make at least that much if not substantially more, 
so this is a problem that’s kind of sprung on us as opposed to 
us not making the required contributions according to the plan 
and the investment plan.  He said fortunately the good news is 
our pension fund investments are – while they’re down they’re 
not down anywhere near what any of the private sector pension 
investment funds have suffered in the last couple of years – 
we’ve actually been extremely conservative in terms of…   
 
 Councilman Novotny said if you look at the private sector, 
the private sector is going to other plans like defined 
contributions and defined benefits, so there are a lot of plans 
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that we need to look at.  Mr. Hugg said he would agree 
completely. 
 
 Ms. Baker asked if there was anything else.  There were no 
other questions or comments.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you 
very much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said now we go the recognition of visitors 
– again, you are invited to come to the microphone one at a 
time; please give your name and address because it is recorded.  
She said you have three minutes to address Council, and as she 
said before, we may not have an answer for you tonight; we may 
need to refer it to a staff member or to a committee.   
 
 Gene Mullen, 48 Oak Drive, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Mr. Mullen said he’s got a few things on here that he would like 
to address and it was fortuitous that the audit came out today.  
He said it’s not every day that we get the type of rating on an 
audit that we got this time – it’s been a long time coming, and 
he would like to congratulate Mr. Stulir and his staff - they’ve 
done an excellent job over the years; and also Mr. Hugg – the 
work that they have done on the budget and the finances in this 
town over the last five, six, or seven years has been truly 
amazing if you knew what they started with.  Mr. Mullen said and 
to get that kind of rating in an audit is fantastic – absolutely 
fantastic.  He said and just to throw another thing in here – 
the budget for 2009 was $11,000.00 off what was projected – 
that’s unheard of folks - that’s absolutely unheard of.  Mr. 
Mullen said these people do a job that you can’t even begin to 
imagine. 
 
 Mr. Mullen said on the pensions – one thing that the 
citizens might not know: the Town of Smyrna’s pensions have been 
underfunded for at least 25-30 years.  He said when Mr. Carter 
was the Finance chair a conservative effort was made to change 
that to start increasing the funding to the pensions.  Mr. 
Mullen said when he was Finance chair we again reiterated that; 
we wanted to overfund the pensions, but they were so far in 
arrears that it takes time – it takes a lot of time.  He said 
the pensions are based on very conservative numbers and they’re 
doing fairly well – at least they were when he was Finance chair 
because they kept track of them; he does not know what they are 
doing now.  Mr. Mullen said he understands that they are still 
doing pretty well.  He said if they are doing better than 
average why change them; why start looking at off the wall plans 
– that’s just an opinion.   
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 Mr. Mullen said under ‘Old Business’ there is a 
recommendation on the old public works building.  He said we 
worked very hard on that site, and the old public works building 
– we developed a plan for the police station expansion on that 
site that saved the Town a lot of money; and he does not know if 
whatever committee that has that is going to recommend that.  
Mr. Mullen said he knows the Town is cash strapped right now so 
he doubts very much if the police station is going to go, but 
hopefully in the future it will, but there are other options for 
that site.  He said he would strongly suggest that you look at 
all of your options because it is a good site. 
 
 Mr. Mullen said he was very concerned with the executive 
session and what he heard went on – he did not listen to the 
tape of the meeting – from the last meeting.  He said but he was 
very, very concerned and he wanted to remind Council that 
executive sessions are strictly for personal personnel issues.  
Mr. Mullen said they are not for general personnel questions.  
He said it is for individual’s qualifications and problems with 
individuals only.  Mr. Mullen said he hopes when Council is in 
executive and somebody brings up something that should be 
addressed in an open public meeting so the citizens of Smyrna 
can listen to it and listen to your comments – if that happens 
in executive he hopes every single member of this Council stands 
up and says no, and he hopes whoever else is in there – Mr. 
Jaywork, Chief Baldwin, Mr. Hugg – anybody else who is in that 
meeting that knows that you’re breaking the FOIA rules stands up 
and says something because that should not be allowed.   
 
 Mr. Mullen said again, he congratulates the Town on the 
audit – it is a very, very big deal and he would suggest that 
every single member get a copy of it.  He said it’s probably 
going to be online – you can probably read it online – read it.  
Mr. Mullen said if you have any questions he is sure the Town 
staff would be more than happy to answer them – thanks.  There 
was a period of very loud applause. 
 
 Nancy Jones-Davis, 683 Dairy Drive, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Ms. Davis said she is here at the request of the Mayor – 
she asked her (Ms. Jones-Davis) to come and present her letter 
that she sent to Mayor Stombaugh this week.  Ms. Davis read: 
“Dear Mayor Stombaugh, I am writing this letter to request 
constituent services for my family.  In October of 2009 I 
received an electric bill of over $1,000.00.  I was amazed at 
this bill because her electric bill averages $220.00 a month.  
When I spoke to the Town of Smyrna representative they informed 
me that the electric technician that read the meter for the past 
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few months had read it incorrectly.  As a result my bill 
reflects a cumulative balance from the past few months.  The 
Town of Smyrna set up a payment plan for six months that I’ve 
paid faithfully.  Unfortunately in December 2009 my position was 
terminated from my job and I was out of work for three months.  
Currently I am working for the State of Delaware part time and 
I’m able to pay my bills, but I need some more time to pay off 
the difference.  On June 9, 2010 my power was turned off because 
– turned off without notice, and I spoke with Jennifer L. Love, 
Billing Supervisor, and my electric was turned back on.  I have 
asked the office for assistance and I was informed by Jennifer 
and by James that the extension will expire on July 21, 2010.  I 
am desperately in need of assistance or additional extension.  I 
am a single mother of four children under the age 12; I am a 
homeowner and resident of Smyrna of seven years; I have two 
children which are severely asthmatic and one of them is 
disabled.  My children are in need of electricity for air 
conditioning to avoid asthma triggers.  Thank you for your 
prompt attention to this matter.”   
 
 Ms. Jones-Davis said so she is before you today Council 
asking for your consideration in regards to extension for her 
electric bill. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes that Mayor Stombaugh 
talked with Mr. Markow also and that he was okay with giving the 
extension.  Mayor Stombaugh said yes – Mr. Markow told her that 
whatever Council decided he would be in favor of.  Councilwoman 
White said based on the history. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said we did have an issue back in October and Ms. 
Davis has been very good about making her payments for the 
balance that was outstanding.  He said we did waive all the 
penalties on the October bill, so she’s not been charged any 
penalty for that balance.  Mr. Hugg said he does not have a 
particular problem…  Councilwoman White asked if they needed a 
motion so that…  Mayor Stombaugh said first before we go for a 
motion – what were you looking, what do you need for us to do, 
what would help you out.  Mr. Hugg said he believes as of June 
there was a – for the sake of argument - $275.00 outstanding 
balance from October and then your regular monthly bill.  Ms. 
Jones-Davis said right now it’s like $400.00 she has left – 
total.  Mr. Hugg said that’s your monthly bill which is $214.00 
and then there is a $275.00 – if he is reading this correctly – 
outstanding bill – remaining from the October balance.  He asked 
Ms. Jones-Davis if this is something that she can resolve in the 
next couple of months or something.  Ms. Jones-Davis said yes, 
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she is requesting at least until October – she can pay an 
additional $100.00 because the bill is about $200.00 a month, so 
she is looking to pay it off in October. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so you are looking to pay about three 
hundred and some dollars a month is what you are requesting.  
Ms. Jones-Davis said yes.  Mr. Hugg said it would be whatever 
the current monthly bill is plus $100.00.  Ms. Jones-Davis said 
yes.  Mr. Hugg said the current monthly bill needs to be paid in 
order to maintain electric service and not have penalties, so 
for this month for example the current monthly bill is $214.99, 
and then a payment – whatever payment is agreed upon – towards 
the outstanding balance – is that kind of what we are saying.  
Ms. Jones-Davis said yes; this month she paid $215.00 plus and 
additional $200.00 this month already. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said to Mr. Hugg that she had one other 
problem.  She said if her average bill is $220.00 a month and 
they read the meters wrong for three months, how does that get 
to $1,000.00?  Mr. Hugg said there was actually a problem with 
the meter as well – he does not have all the history here in 
front of him, but we do have…  Mayor Stombaugh said if she 
averages $220.00 a month times three months that’s $660.00.  Mr. 
Hugg said we waived $102.00 worth of penalty – that was part of 
it so that would have dropped it down to about $900.00 – it 
comes out to just about the right amount for the three or four 
months that she was back.  He said he had the detail here, but 
he was not going to try and go through it, but that was the 
actual amount.  Mayor Stombaugh said she asked Mr. Markow where 
he came up with the $1,000.00 and basically…  Mr. Hugg said 
we’ve got all of the bills - if you want to go back and look 
through all of the bills we have all of the bills.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she just does not want to see her overcharged; it 
sounds to her like she (Ms. Jones-Davis) is being overcharged.  
Mr. Hugg said no, she is not being overcharged – the $1,000.00 
included some penalties which we’ve waived, and we’ve not 
charged her penalty on that balance since October when she’s 
been making her payments.   
 
 Councilwoman White said rather than have her stand up there 
and discuss this on the floor maybe she could just get with Mr. 
Markow and make arrangements for the payment plan.  Mr. Hugg 
said that’s really all that’s required – if Council is 
comfortable with an extension to the plan and having her pay an 
additional $100.00 a month until that balance is paid off he is 
fine with that, and we don’t need anything further.   
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Hugg would like a motion.  Mr. 
Hugg said it is up to you.  Councilwoman White made the motion 
to approve the extension.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
DeFeo and carried unanimously.  Ms. Jones-Davis said thank you 
so much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Freeman – this would be the time 
for you to step forward.  She said she has received numerous 
complaints about the grass at many locations in the town being 
overgrown.  Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Freeman lives on Sunnyside 
Road; there were some other people from Carter Road that back up 
to Lake Como Woods – they wanted to be here tonight but a couple 
of the families – their kids play ball so they are at a ball 
game tonight.  She said one family said that over the weekend 
they were having an outing in their back yard with company, and 
all of a sudden everybody started screaming and running and 
there was about a six foot snake coming out of the weeds.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said this has been brought up before, it has not been 
taken care of, and she believes Mr. Freeman came to Town Hall 
and she went with him and nothing has been done for him either.   
 
 Earnest Freeman, 332 Sunnyside Road, Smyrna came forward t 
speak.  Mr. Freeman said no, nothing has ever been done.  He 
said we’ve got a lot of grass over there.  Mr. Freeman said his 
property is adjacent to the development they are putting in 
there.  He said it is terrible; they have a retaining pond there 
– it looks like a bowel – snakes all around.  Mr. Freeman said 
he saw Mr. Prichard about removing a dead tree – part of it fell 
on his shed and he had to replace the roof on that.  He said 
they were supposed to remove that tree and it’s hollow and the 
snakes are in the tree, and nothing has been done and that was 
in April.  Mr. Freeman said so he talked with Mr. Bucalo and he 
said they were going to try to cut the grass but did not know 
what they were going to do with the tree that needed to be 
removed.  He said it’s very dangerous because there are kids 
playing out there and the whole thing is just rotted out the 
top.  Mr. Freeman said lightning hit it about seven years ago, 
so that’s what his complaint is and thank you very much.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said thank you sir. 
 
 Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Bucalo if he would like to comment about 
what’s going on with all of these grass issues because there 
seems to be a number of them.  John Bucalo, Code Enforcement 
Officer for the Town of Smyrna, 731 Brenford Station Road, 
Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mr. Bucalo said a work order has 
been issued for Lake Como Woods and additional orders to clean 
up any other problems that are out there to our contractor – he 
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should be doing that within the next day or so.  He said other 
issues that have been brought to his attention as far as grass 
cutting and high grass are addressed immediately within 24 
hours.  Mr. Bucalo said as he has stated before to Council and 
to the townspeople is all you really need to do is give him a 
call.  He said he is one person, there are 9,000 people in 
Smyrna; if there’s a problem they call him, he calls them back 
the same day, he’ll go out the next day and do his investigation 
or inspections that are needed and issue a work order – or not 
issue a work order right away, but send them out their letter or 
give them their door hanger, or speak to them personally and try 
to resolve the matter in a timely fashion; if not then a work 
order is issued.  Mr. Bucalo said as the Council knows every one 
of our Ordinances has at least a minimum of five days before any 
work order can be issued for any type of debris, brush, grass, 
property maintenance issue, so he understands that the people 
want things to get done, but if we don’t follow due process and 
do our jobs correctly then the Town ends up being liable for it 
and then it comes out of our pocket instead of their pocket.  He 
said we are trying to make it so that the town people are happy, 
that things are getting done, and that the grass issues, vacant 
buildings, every other issue that comes to his attention is 
going to be handled in a timely and polite fashion.  Mr. Bucalo 
said he loves this town, he loves his job, he does it to the 
best of his ability, and as long as there is cooperation we can 
get things done. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Bucalo if he could every now and 
then check with his superiors and find out if anything has been 
turned in because Council is under instructions that we are not 
to talk to the employees.  She said we have to go to Mr. Hugg 
and give the information to Mr. Hugg and part of the reasoning 
on the is because there are seven of us and if all seven of us 
start going to all the employees it could be a bad situation.  
Mayor Stombaugh said so when you just said if we would come to 
you – we can’t do that. 
 
 Mr. Bucalo said as far as he knows citizens of the Town of 
Smyrna – we have the Web QA where any person in Smyrna can go on 
the Town website, go under request – he believes it is – and 
they can log in and they can send him a complaint – anybody in 
Town can send a complaint through the website.  He said he will 
receive it, he will respond, and he will take care of whatever 
problem that is being addressed at that time.  Mr. Bucalo said 
if it’s debris in someone’s back yard, if it’s brush on the 
street, whatever it might be, as long as it’s addressed through 
either Web QA or a phone call – any of that – he answers them 
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within 24 hours – that’s his personal policy, he does not want 
to leave anybody hanging and he wants to give people the answers 
they need in a manner in which they’re going to be happy and the 
problem’s going to be resolved.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay, what is the time line on it 
because she spoke with him at the last meeting which was two 
weeks ago.  She said you told me that you were going to take 
care of the Lake Como Woods situation two weeks ago.  Mr. Bucalo 
said Lake Como Woods has been taken – he corrected himself and 
said he issued…  Mayor Stombaugh said oh no…  Mr. Hugg said let 
him finish, would you please; he has issued a work order and the 
work order has been issued to the contractor, the contractor 
will get to it hopefully this week – that’s the process, and 
we’ve done what, a 120 or so.  Mayor Stombaugh said he just said 
before that it took about ten days.  Mr. Bucalo said the meeting 
that they talked at was last Thursday, when we had the special 
Council meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh said and we talked…  Mr. 
Bucalo said he issued the work order the next day because that 
was when it was due up.  Mayor Stombaugh said that was the 10th – 
today is the 21st and she did put a complaint in to Town Hall 
prior to that, and Mr. Freeman – as he said – she went to Town 
Hall with him and that was in April.  Mr. Bucalo said that may 
be, but the fact of the matter is he has to wait until grass is 
over ten inches and Mr. Freeman has always contacted him and 
we’ve worked well together to get the problems resolved, and it 
is being resolved – these are construction sites.  He said 
construction sites tend to attract snakes, rodents…  Mayor 
Stombaugh interrupted and said have you looked at all of these 
addresses – all of these addresses are not construction sites.  
Mr. Bucalo asked which addresses.  He said he has Locust Street; 
Frazier and Alexander…  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Bucalo if he 
would like pictures.  Mr. Bucalo said 119 South duPont has been 
mowed – he has already checked into that; the house next to 
Sayers’ has been mowed; Frazier and Alexander – he corrected 
that – Frazier and Alexandria, 906 has been issued a work order, 
Locust Street has been issued a work order, and Lake Como Woods 
has been issued a work order.  Mayor Stombaugh said we just 
wanted to make sure that these things are taken care of.  Mr. 
Bucalo said believe me…  Mayor Stombaugh said the people are 
coming to us…  Mr. Bucalo said he understands – like he said if 
the people would come to him first then he can handle it a lot 
quicker than if they go through you all first.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said that’s what we’re here for.  Mr. Bucalo said he understands 
that, but he is just trying to let everybody understand that it 
takes longer if they go to somebody else besides him first.  He 
said it can take two weeks if they go to the Mayor and Council 
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first, then you go to somebody else, then that person has to go 
to his supervisor, and then his supervisor goes to him.  Mr. 
Bucalo said that takes three or four more days than if someone 
called him immediately and said ‘John, over here at such and 
such address the grass is 42 inches’, he would he over there the 
next morning or even that day and take care of it.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked Mr. Bucalo what that website address was again, 
because she didn’t know about that.  Mr. Bucalo said it’s the 
Town of Smyrna website.  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s the Town of 
Smyrna website?  Mr. Bucalo said yes, under requests – he 
believes it says complaints and requests – he is not sure.  
Someone from the audience said it is under ‘citizens help’.  Mr. 
Bucalo said when you open that up you have to login and do a 
profile - you might want to call it - but once you do that then 
you can make a code enforcement complaint, it goes directly to 
him, he looks into it, he gets back on the website and send them 
an email saying this is being investigated, as soon as the 
investigation is complete he sends them another email stating 
this is what’s going to happen.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you 
very much, we appreciate it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said as you can see she has been kind of 
bombarded this week and she had another one on Friday at 4:30 – 
she was called to the shopping center on Main and Commerce 
Street, that their trash had not been picked up for a week at 
the shopping center, one of them being the veterinarian’s office 
who was concerned about some of the things that were in her 
trash, and it was left there all weekend and they said they made 
five calls to Town Hall and the gentleman that owns the shopping 
center said that he came to Town Hall and she would like to know 
what happened with that. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he can’t tell you why they didn’t it pick up; 
he can tell you the representative from the trash company was in 
the building around 9:00 this morning – trash was picked up 
before 2:00 this afternoon; he was sent an email this morning by 
Mrs. McKinney basically advising him of these problems and that 
they need to be addressed.  He said he can’t apologize or 
describe why they did or didn’t pick up the trash; they’ve been 
made aware of it.  Mr. Hugg said if they called five times on 
Friday he does not know who they talked to, but…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said they talked to Mrs. McKinney.  Mr. Hugg said Mrs. 
McKinney was only here a half day on Friday so…  Mayor Stombaugh 
said that’s right, and the owner came in and he was so upset 
that they took him out of the lobby and took him into Mrs. 
McKinney’s office because they wanted to get him away from the 
rest of the public so he was very upset.  She said her concern 
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is when a complaint comes into Town Hall like that on a weekend 
when the temperatures are over 90 degrees, you close up shop at 
the end of Friday and you just walk away and leave it and don’t 
do anything until Monday – it’s not acceptable to her.  Mr. Hugg 
asked what she would recommend that we do.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
she recommends that you get Public Works out there and if you 
have to clean it up, clean it up until Monday, but if it were 
her she would have gotten an answer from the disposal company - 
you said you did not get an answer until today.  Mr. Hugg said 
he talked to the guy today – he does not know who he talked to 
on Friday.  Mayor Stombaugh said why wasn’t he talked to on 
Friday.  Mr. Hugg said he certainly didn’t get any complaints on 
Friday. 
 
 Councilwoman White said excuse me, are we still recognizing 
visitors before we go any further?  Mayor Stombaugh said she is 
speaking for visitors that couldn’t be here tonight that asked 
her to.  She said if you want to know who it is Tracey’s Vines & 
Flowers, Dr. Jackson’s veterinarian service, the daycare on the 
corner, there are several other businesses in there, but those 
were the three that called her on Friday.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
and this is Councilwoman Brown’s district, and she called 
Councilwoman Brown and told her about the situation and she went 
over we both were a little concerned that this kind of a 
situation on a 90 degree weekend would be left.  Mr. Hugg said 
we were equally concerned, and we talked to the people this 
morning about it and had it taken care of, but he doesn’t know – 
he can’t tell you why they didn’t come on Friday or what they 
did do; he does know there is both a dumpster and trash cans 
over there and the dumpster should be taken care of by a 
commercial hauler separately – he does not know that it is, but 
it should be.  Mayor Stombaugh said the dumpster is owned 
privately they told her, by the pizza place across the street.  
Mr. Hugg said the dumpster gets picked up commercially – we 
don’t pick up the dumpster trash…  Mayor Stombaugh said and that 
wasn’t the problem.  Mr. Hugg said and why they missed it on 
Friday – he did not know.  Mayor Stombaugh said and they missed 
it on Tuesday also.  Mr. Hugg said if they did he is sure they 
were made aware of it – he does not know what the problem – he 
can only tell you we talked to the man this morning – they know 
that that’s not acceptable service, and they corrected the 
problem today – that’s all he can tell you. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay; let’s move on to 8(a) – 
recommendation of old public works building.  Councilwoman White 
asked Mayor Stombaugh if there were any more visitors.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she did not think anybody else was coming up. 
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 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said she is the spokeswoman for the Smyrna 
Citizens Coalition.  She said she would like to congratulate the 
new members of Council that she has not been able to personally 
congratulate – welcome aboard.  Ms. Minear said tonight she 
would like to ask for your approval of something that we have 
recently acquired; we’ve discussed it for about a year, and 
since we weren’t able to obtain a suitable property downtown 
through the Town for a community garden, this is something that 
we would like to ask for your approval.  She said we felt that 
it was appropriate – she asked Mr. Menninger to bring it in.  
Ms. Minear said we acquired this a couple of months ago in New 
Jersey, and she has been up here many times as you know speaking 
and it’s very awkward to stand at a microphone first of all, but 
secondly without a place to put your paperwork it’s a little 
difficult.  She said she would like to ask the Council if you 
would consider adopting this for our Council for use by the 
public here in Smyrna – Mr. Menninger brought in a wooden 
podium.  Ms. Minear said she is sorry it doesn’t have wheels; we 
could muster up the money to put little wheels on it if that 
would work.  She said she would like your answer if possible and 
if it’s not approved we’ll take it back home. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  
Councilwoman Brown made the motion to accept it.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Motion carried with Mayor 
Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, 
Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman White voting 
against.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you very much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this part of the meeting and go back into the regular 
Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Recommendation on Old Public Works Building – Councilman 
Riddagh said the Public Safety Committee is going to make a 
recommendation tonight.  He said to give you a little background 
– the old public works building which is located on Glenwood 
Avenue and North School Lane, it’s an ‘L’ shaped building, east 
to west is on Glenwood Avenue, and north to south is on North 
School Lane.  Councilman Riddagh said the part that we are 
dealing with tonight mostly is going to be the north to south 
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part – the one on School Lane.  He said the Police Building 
Committee met at the old public works building with Sabine 
Watson from KCI Technologies.  Councilman Riddagh said the 
purpose was to look into the price on a feasibility study for 
the possible use for the police station to use as a storage 
area.  He said the building looks like it has about 15 more 
years of life left in it.  Councilman Riddagh said the police 
see that the new police building doesn’t look like it’s on the 
recent horizon coming up; hopefully some day we’ll get there 
Chief, but right now it doesn’t look good.  He said the police 
would like to use that for storage purposes.  Councilman Riddagh 
said we would like Council to approve tonight a feasibility 
study by KCI Technologies not to exceed $2,500.00.  He said we 
believe Ms. Watson believes she can do it for between $1,500.00 
and $2,000.00.  Councilman Riddagh said the building will not 
interfere with the new police building if we are fortunate 
enough to secure the funds for a new police building.  He said 
this building does not interfere with it in any way.  Councilman 
Riddagh asked Chief Baldwin if he had anything he would like to 
add to this. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said only that we certainly are aware that 
the shed part of the building that you described as the 
east/west portion along Glenwood Avenue – that has to come down; 
that is a public safety hazard.  He said the feasibility study 
is just to decide whether or not we can in fact keep the 
north/south portion – if it can be reconstructed in a safe way. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said we just want to use a feasibility 
study to see what it would cost us to be able to use this for a 
storage building.  He said we believe it will be a cost savings 
to the Town and to the citizens. 
 
 Chief Baldwin asked that the portion – the $2,500.00, or 
not to exceed $2,500.00 – be taken from the $100,000.00 that 
Council has already allocated out of impact fees to raze the 
building. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said so we already know there are safety 
issues with part of the building, and then we want to see if we 
can be structurally save the other part so that you can use it 
for storage.  Chief Baldwin said exactly. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if we know if the piece on Glenwood 
needs to be razed first before the other piece can be used, or 
is that going to be part of the study as well.  Chief Baldwin 
said the study will be to see if we can retain the portion on 
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School Lane and tear down the shed part.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
and if we do get to the day that you get your building – will 
that become part of it?  Chief Baldwin said it wouldn’t be 
connected at all.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if it would remain 
there or would it be torn down.  Chief Baldwin said it could 
remain there as long as it’s still usable and Ms. Watson has 
estimated 15 years of life left in that building – as long as 
it’s not occupied – it’s just storage area. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said this building will not be occupied; 
it’s just for storage purposes only, and it’s very badly needed.  
He said so at this time he would like to make a motion that we 
allot a feasibility study by KCI Technologies not to exceed 
$2,500.00 to do a study on the old public works building to see 
how much it costs to make it usable for storage for the police 
department.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Novotny.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said and that the money will be coming out of the 
impact fees.  Councilman Riddagh said coming out of the 
$100,000.00 we already set aside.  Mayor Stombaugh said that’s 
been designated.  She asked Councilman Riddagh if that is part 
of the motion.  Councilman Riddagh indicated it is.  Councilman 
Novotny agreed as well.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried with Mayor 
Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, 
Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman White voting 
against.   
      

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Accept 2009 Audit Report – Councilwoman White made the 
motion to accept the 2009 audit report.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried unanimously.    
 
B. Counsel Advice for the Town Council Regarding Contract 
Negotiations – Mr. Hugg said he thinks this relates actually to 
the item that is also item 12 under ‘Executive Session’.  He 
said Mr. Jaywork sent you all an email suggesting that Council 
consider…  Mr. Jaywork continued – an executive session to 
discuss collective bargaining.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks that 
Council actually can defer this – that’s the subject – the 
subject is outside counsel for purposes of collective 
bargaining.   
 
 Councilman Novotny said so it is on here twice.  Mr. Hugg 
said essentially yes.  He said there is nothing you need to do 
here. 
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 Councilwoman Brown said so we’ll strike item 9(b).    

 
C. Information Required for Future Personnel Planning – 
Councilwoman Brown said she asked for this to be put on the 
agenda for tonight.  She said she wants everyone to know here 
tonight that she does not object to reorganization or right-
sizing of personnel as a former employer of hers used to call it 
– or whatever else is necessary to ensure that we have 
management and staff efficiently operating the Town of Smyrna.  
Councilwoman Brown said it is her opinion that much 
embarrassment could have been prevented recently and the entire 
Council could have made more informed decisions on 
reorganization if we had the following information available for 
our review in the Personnel Committee: 1) current organization 
chart of positions – Council’s decision to reduce staff by 11 
positions was based on a position chart that was dated January 
31, 2009 – the June 1, 2010 organization chart of positions with 
names that was distributed to Council by Mr. Hugg at the June 7, 
2010 Council meeting does not coincide with the January 2009 
chart - she proposed that the Personnel Committee be given 
updated organization charts immediately when there is a change 
in organization; 2) she believes we need a chart of positions 
which are critical or indispensable to the operation of the 
Town; 3) we need a succession chart of positions, including 
positions which must be prepared, licensed to step-up to the 
critical level in emergencies; 4) we need a detailed job 
function description for each position including any state 
and/or federal licensing requirements; 5) we need a prioritized 
list of functions in the Town; we also need a chart detailing 
evidence of cross-training, and we have discussed this in 
previous Personnel Committee meetings; we need a list of those 
people eligible to retire, their eligibility date, their entry 
dates of employment, and their years of service, etc…; we need 
to make sure each of our Council members has a copy of the 
Personnel Policy manual and also a copy of the Employee 
handbook.  Councilwoman Brown said Council needs this 
information to assure the citizens that the employees of the 
Town are adequately and lawfully performing their assigned 
duties; therefore Councilwoman Brown made the motion that Mr. 
Hugg and Chief Baldwin make these charts, lists, and manuals of 
requested information available at the next Personnel Committee 
meeting – July 13, 2010.  Councilwoman White seconded the motion 
for discussion.  Councilwoman Brown passed out copies of her 
list to the members of Council. 
 



Mayor and Council       Page 29 of 43         June 21, 2010 
  
 Councilwoman White said Mr. Hugg, although Councilwoman 
Brown just read what she’s looking for, is the July 13th date for 
both Chief Baldwin and you a feasible date to gather this 
information?  She said some of it she already has – that we’ve 
received in the past so some of it may already be together. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said if we can have the caveat that we will 
provide as much of this as we can get together in that time – 
fine.  He said he does not know that all of these can be 
developed and made available to you, and some of them he really 
believes need to be discussed in terms of what the criteria are, 
for example, of determining whether a position is critical or 
priority or what have you.  Mr. Hugg said because as he said to 
one of you if your mission is to run a library a library 
director is important, a public works director isn’t – if your 
mission is to push snow a public works director’s obviously 
pretty important, a library director isn’t, so on some of these 
he would really like to have the discussion of what the criteria 
is for determining their criticality and determining succession 
and what have you.  He said he won’t speak for the Chief, but 
certainly many of these items are or could be available – at 
least in part – and with that caveat he is willing to give as 
much as he can possibly get together for that meeting. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is a motion and a second, is 
there any further discussion?  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
D. Discussion ref. Enforcement – Tall Grass – Mayor Stombaugh 
said she thinks this has already been done.  
  
E. Dangerous/Vacant Buildings Update – Mr. Hugg said Mr. 
Prichard is here – he asked him to prepare for you tonight an 
updated report on the status of some of the vacant and/or 
dangerous buildings that we’ve been dealing with.   
 
 Mr. Prichard came forward to speak.  He handed out some 
information to Council.  Mr. Prichard said what is coming your 
way is a list of all of the vacant buildings that we currently 
have in our registry.  He said they are broken down – the first 
two pages are just the addresses and who owns them and whether 
they are residential or commercial.  Mr. Prichard said one of 
the things that are new on there – just last week we did get 
some information – there are 20 properties in Smyrna that are 
going to be up for Sheriff Sale on July 1st.  He said three of 
those are vacant buildings, so there may be something else that 
occurs with them.  Mr. Prichard said he also included, for both 
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residential and the non-residential, photos of all of the houses 
and the general condition that they are in for all of the 
residential, and there are a couple there that we are actively 
pursuing as dangerous buildings and getting through the 
demolition process to take care of them.  He said there is a 
couple – there is one that is going to be very problematic as 
far as a dangerous building to do a demolition because it’s half 
of a duplex.  Mr. Prichard said if we whack half the house 
there’s a good chance the other half is going to be damaged or 
we’re going to have to repair; he thinks that one we can 
probably shore up the half that’s bad and make it look better, 
not make it recovered totally, but get there.  He said on the 
non-residential vacant properties – he guesses he put the good 
news at the back of it – what he included in that – the last two 
pages are the non-residential properties that have been removed 
from the vacant building list in the last year.  Mr. Prichard 
said there are eight of those; there are currently ten on the 
vacant building list.  He said several of those will be taken 
care of – we are certainly hoping Bob’s Market will come off the 
list very soon.  Mr. Prichard said and there are a couple of 
very notable ones – 239, the old 7-11 that’s currently under 
renovation for a phone store; 225 South duPont Boulevard – you 
would hardly recognize that building – it is Mike Wilkinson’s 
building that has been a lot of things over the years; the old 
Sun Times building – it still needs a lot of attention, but it 
is better than it was last year. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said what about the buildings that the Town 
owns: the old electric building - the button factory - what are 
the plans with that; and the Taggart building.  She said are 
they going to be in this auction that’s coming up.  Mr. Hugg 
said no, the old electric building is still being used for some 
storage purposes – we are slowly moving materials out of it.  He 
said it is basically mothballed.  Mr. Hugg said as you know we 
were originally in negotiations with the American Legion 
Ambulance for possible sale of that building, but they chose a 
different location.  He said we have not discussed it with 
anyone else.  Mr. Hugg said the Taggart building – we are 
working with a possible tenant for part of the first floor, and 
have had some work done on the building to secure the roof and 
repair some water damage.  He said now that there is a possible 
tenant we’ll hopefully be able to do some additional work, 
otherwise that building – we’ve cleaned the site, mowed the 
grass, done those kinds of things in the back, but basically 
have not proceeded – the next possible step for that building, 
which would be to actually offer it for sale.  Mr. Hugg said we 
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have done the documentation, written the potential restrictions 
that would go on a sale if and when we move to that point. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked for an update on 119 South duPont.  
He asked if the Town owned that property yet or is it still Mr. 
Johnson’s.  Mr. Prichard said that’s still the private owner.  
He said Altemese Johnson – he thinks she’s from near Washington 
– it’s in Maryland.  Councilman Raynor said did we ever collect 
the money for tearing down the old building – the old house?  
Mr. Prichard said he is not sure; it’s assessed against the 
property.  Mr. Hugg said that property in fact went to Sheriff 
Sale and was purchased, so we were made whole on that.  
Councilman Raynor asked if it was purchased back by the previous 
owners.  Mr. Hugg said no it was purchased by the folks that own 
and manage the Christiana Care facility, if he is thinking of 
the same property you are. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said it’s one of the properties with the 
high grass isn’t it?  Mr. Prichard said it’s next to the car 
wash. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said there are a couple of properties on here that 
are – as Mr. Prichard indicated – going to Sheriff Sale, and if 
there are outstanding balances owed to the Town we will get 
that.  Councilman Raynor said there are some on South Street and 
a couple other ones on Mulberry and some other ones.  Mr. Hugg 
said they’re all gone. 
 
 Councilwoman White said all of these vacant buildings and 
dangerous buildings – they are being addressed then.  Mr. 
Prichard said yes, and most of the vacant buildings – that’s why 
the photos are there – that majority of them you probably 
wouldn’t even recognize them as vacant buildings.  He said there 
are a lot of them; there are more foreclosures all the time; 
they blend in the neighborhood.  Mr. Prichard said there are 
some – there’s one that was vacant for probably two years on 
Dorchester Court that looked just like everybody else’s except 
the grass got a little bit higher most of the time, and we did 
that. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said there’s another property that was on one of 
your lists that we’ve talked to the property owner – 259 East 
Commerce Street; we’ve been working with that property owner to 
get the maintenance issues taken care of and she hopes to be 
back into that building in the fall.  He said she is working on 
a plan to bring that building back into acceptable standards.  
Mr. Hugg said many of the buildings that are vacant – some of 
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them have property maintenance issues and those get routinely 
addressed by Mr. Bucalo; a couple of them are listed as 
potentially dangerous – the one on North Street, the one that 
Mr. Prichard talked about that is part of a duplex.  He said 
there are a couple of vacant ones that are undergoing 
renovations – we are basically on a regular basis working on all 
these vacant properties, tracking them…  Councilman Riddagh 
asked what can be done about that duplex.  Mr. Hugg said 
probably – the problem that Mr. Prichard raised is if you take 
down the one side you really structurally threaten the condition 
of the other side.  Councilman Riddagh said he didn’t know if we 
had another alternative.  Mr. Prichard said as a dangerous 
building there are three levels that we can do: order vacate, 
repair, or demolish.  He said if the property owner doesn’t do 
it, we do have the authority to take the property and repair it… 
 
 Councilwoman White said Mr. Prichard, you did a lengthy 
email – was that prior to April, so all members of this Council 
don’t have that - because that was a big discussion and you did 
give several options.  Mr. Prichard said it may have been March.  
Councilwoman White suggested Mr. Prichard forward that email 
again to all the members so that they all are aware that it has 
been addressed in the past. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said on the Sheriff Sale – who does the 
advertising for that – do we do that, does the Sheriff, how does 
that work so that we get maximum coverage and get sold?  Mr. 
Hugg said normally those things – if a Sheriff Sale is initiated 
by a bank then we are simply one of the listed lien holders and 
are paid as a result of the Sheriff Sale; if we take a property 
to Sheriff Sale we follow the normal Sheriff Sale procedures – 
it is a Sheriff Sale so we file the paperwork.  Mr. Hugg said 
our experience recently has been that we have taken probably 
close to a dozen properties to one step shy of a Sheriff Sale, 
and they’ve settled up and paid their taxes.  He said Mike Rushe 
at Hudson, Jones has been working pretty diligently for the last 
couple of years. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said one of his associates, Mr. Rushe, is 
handling all of the Town’s monition sales, and he thinks we have 
had a great deal of success but as Mr. Hugg said – and he can 
tell you just from his experience in other towns – 95 percent of 
all these things when you start the monition sale, by the time 
you get up to the last thing, they come up with the money. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he will give Council an update; he does not 
have an update currently, but he will send Council an update of 
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where we are.  He said we have been sort of racking them off 
five or six at a crack starting with the ones that had the most 
outstanding liability; we’ve collected probably two-thirds of 
them – he does not know what the numbers are off the top of his 
head, but we have had great success in a combination of our 
staff sending sort of nice letters followed by Mr. Rushe sending 
a ‘you’ve been asked nicely three times now’ – and it has been 
pretty successful. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said if he can give just a little historical 
information about this, and he forgets the name of the property 
owner – remember the building that was a dangerous building and 
the Town ended up demolishing part of the building and planting 
grass – remember that?  He said what was his name?  Mr. Jaywork 
said it was the one that went all the way up to the Delaware 
Supreme Court on demolition procedures.  Mr. Prichard said 
Sammander.  Mr. Hugg said Luby – which one?  Mr. Prichard said 
South Main Street there was a half of…  Mr. Jaywork said he 
guesses it’s really not important – the Town has been down the 
road before where you had a building that was in dangerous 
condition and the Town ended up doing a substantial amount of 
repairs and we demolished part of the building and we had to 
then build basically a wall – we got out of that one lucky, 
because at the end of the day he thinks we had probably 
$50,000.00 or $60,000.00 in it, but when it finally did go to 
Sheriff Sale - we took it to sale – and somebody came along and 
bid enough to make the Town whole.  He said there was a time he 
thinks we were a little bit worried if we were going to get the 
money back. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said if they come up at the last minute and 
they pay up do they have to pay our fees too?  Mr. Jaywork said 
yes. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said Luby.  Mr. Hugg said the Luby building up 
here on – that ultimately went to Sheriff Sale, we acquired the 
property and it subsequently went to public sale, and that’s 
Mike Wilkinson’s current insurance office, but you are right – 
we had substantial, probably $60,000.00, or $70,000.00 
outstanding in enforcement costs. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said if they go to Sheriff Sale and 
public sale are they always posted it first?  Mr. Hugg said yes, 
if they go through the Sheriff Sale they are always advertised 
and posted – there’s a regular process. 
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 Councilman DeFeo said last Thursday the Delaware State News 
ran a special supplement to the back with all of the Sheriff 
Sales – there were so many occurring in Kent County – the most 
they have ever had.  He said there was a little article on page 
2 or 3 spoke about it that said Dover is coming at number 1, and 
Smyrna is number 2.  Mr. Prichard said there were 34 pages.  
Councilman DeFeo said it is sad. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is any other discussion for 
dangerous/vacant buildings.  There was none.  Mayor Stombaugh 
thanked Mr. Prichard.  
 
F. Discussion ref. Delivery of Council Packets – Mayor 
Stombaugh said she had this put on the agenda.  She said this is 
her fourth year on Council now and every time we change members 
everybody wants to know why we only get our Council packets on 
Friday night – on Saturday and Sunday if you have questions Town 
Hall is not open.  Mayor Stombaugh said with FOIA requiring the 
information be in seven days in advance – she realizes they get 
some things at the last minute, like tonight we sat down at our 
desk and we got a little pack of stuff that wasn’t in the 
packet.  She said technically for it to be on the agenda it has 
to be turned in seven days in advance, so a number of the 
Council people that she has talked to have requested that we 
receive our packets on Wednesday – that would give us time to 
ask questions before Monday.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said now you’ve all asked this – does 
somebody want to make a motion?  Councilman Raynor made the 
motion that Council asks the Town Manger to get the packets out 
by 4:00 p.m. or 5:00 p.m. on Wednesday.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman White for discussion. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes Council has addressed 
this in the past Mr. Hugg, and you did state that because of 
things coming in at the very last minute and trying to get all 
of the information to us that that is why you do it on Friday, 
late in the afternoon.  She said she believes Bill Pressley used 
to complain about it too.  Mr. Hugg said as long as he has been 
here, and as far as he knows for many, many years before that, 
Council packets were always put together and delivered late on 
Friday before the upcoming Monday Council meeting.  He said the 
reason he thinks that has been the tradition is as Councilwoman 
White indicates – the earlier you get your packet the more 
likely it is that there is going to be items that are either not 
in the packet that you get later, or they get put off for a 
subsequent Council meeting as opposed to being available for the 



Mayor and Council       Page 35 of 43         June 21, 2010 
  
Council meeting that’s before you.  Mr. Hugg said it really 
doesn’t matter to him what day you pick, and if you all want 
Wednesday we can certainly do Wednesday.  He said the FOIA 
requirement is that the agenda has to be posted seven days in 
advance, but you can add items to the agenda up to as late as 
six hours before the meeting if they arise after you post the 
original agenda.  Mr. Jaywork said right.  Mr. Hugg said you 
just can’t not put things on and then throw them on later.  He 
said the other thing is that by waiting to the very last minute 
on Friday then to the extent that you haven’t picked up anything 
in your mailbox we can put all of your mail and anything else in 
the packets so basically you are getting a complete set of 
documents for the upcoming meeting.  Mr. Hugg said if you prefer 
Wednesdays or Tuesdays or Thursdays or whatever it’s just simply 
a matter that there will probably be more things on your desk or 
subsequent deliveries just because of things that we’re trying 
to keep as timely as we can to get to you. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he could live with whatever you 
don’t get out at the time, but sometimes it’s nice to go away on 
a weekend – you get them Friday afternoon and you’re gone 
Saturday and come back Sunday – if doesn’t give you much time to 
read it.  Mr. Hugg said he is perfectly fine with whatever day 
you want as long as we can all agree that henceforth it will 
always be Wednesday or something. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there shouldn’t be that much extra 
stuff.  She said okay, there is a motion and a second.  Motion 
carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen 
Novotny, Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman 
White voting against. 
 
G. Discussion ref. Planning & Zoning/Board of Adjustment Need 
for Town Code – Mayor Stombaugh said she had a couple of new 
people come to her that serve on the committees and ask her some 
questions and information and she said look at the Charter and 
the Code – it’s in there, and they said they did not have a copy 
of the Charter and the Code.  She said she was a little bit 
surprised because Board of Adjustments, when they make a 
decision it’s final – it doesn’t come back to Council.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said so she sent a message to Town Hall asking for 
copies of the Charter and the code to be given to the Planning & 
Zoning Commission and the Board of Adjustment, and she got an 
email back saying that they were given the relevant parts of the 
Zoning Ordinance and the related Code that affect the area of 
their responsibility. 
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 Mr. Hugg said we may have a communication issue here – he 
talked to Mr. Veit who as he understands this was part of an 
issue involving him, and he (Mr. Hugg) knows that Mr. Veit was 
given both the information he needs for the Board of Adjustment 
and a copy of the Charter.  Mr. Hugg said he didn’t realize 
until tonight when we talked that his request was because he is 
a member of the Charter Review Committee and needs the Code, so 
we will clearly make sure that he has a copy of the Code.  He 
said his concern, at least when this topic came up, is that: a) 
the Code is a very large document, but more importantly the 
responsibilities of the Planning & Zoning Commission and Board 
of Adjustment are very prescribed, and he is not sure - before 
we kill a couple more trees, the documents are two to three 
inches thick – what value the sections of the Code dealing with 
the audit or Town finances or what have you, what relevance that 
has to either of those members.  Mr. Hugg said if you want us to 
copy everything for everybody we can do it, but it just seems to 
be an unnecessary step. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said one thing that needs to be changed is 
if you go online, you can read it online but you cannot print 
it, and it says that you can purchase a copy, but if you try to 
purchase a copy you cannot do that.  She said now with all this 
going on with FOIA and transparency of government, what’s wrong 
with people being bale to get a copy of the Charter and the 
Ordinances, or the Charter and the Code? 
 
 Councilwoman Brown said you can print the Charter but you 
can’t print the Code.  Mayor Stombaugh said she couldn’t print 
the Charter either.  Mr. Hugg said he was not aware you can’t 
print the Charter – it’s readily available on the website, and 
he thinks you can print the Code.  Mayor Stombaugh said no, you 
can’t.   
 
 Councilman Novotny asked why we can’t just let everyone 
print it – it would be easier - that way we’re not killing 
trees.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks they can print it.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you can’t.  Councilwoman Brown said it’s not 
Smyrna’s site – it’s someone else’s site.  Mr. Hugg said it’s 
Municipal Code Corporation. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said you can copy and paste it.  
Councilwoman Brown said that would take forever.  Councilman 
DeFeo said it does take time. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she asked the people from the Planning 
& Zoning Commission and the Board of Adjustment to be here – she 
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sees there are quite a few members here; does anyone want to 
speak?  She said she knows some of you have been on the 
Commissions for quite a while, and she was asked this so she 
brought it forward, so does anyone have anything to say? 
 
 Robert Newnam, 121 South Delaware Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Newnam said two members of the Board of 
Adjustment are here this evening.  He said he understands Mayor 
Stombaugh’s question being brought up; the Board of Adjustment 
received the information they need to receive; they do not need 
any of the other additional information; the staff member 
assigned to the Board of Adjustment, Ms. Vinc, has given us the 
information that we require.  Mr. Newnam said we are under 
strict guidelines on how we operate – much stricter than you 
are.  He said when we vote they have to give the reason how they 
vote, and not just say ‘because I didn’t like it’; they must 
adhere to the Code, but they have that information; if we don’t 
have it, it would be provided anytime we ask for it.  Mr. Newnam 
said the rest of the information that you were talking about is 
another issue.  He said there isn’t any one of us that can’t go 
look at the Charter, and cut and paste it.  Mr. Newnam said 
please, with the budget constraints that you are talking about, 
he does not need one more piece of paper. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she wasn’t thinking of the Town to do 
it, she was thinking our people would be able to go and print 
it.  Mr. Newnam said and they have that access, but as soon as 
we get a new member that comes on, we receive the…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you receive the Zoning Code.  Mr. Newnam said 
which is all we deal with; we deal with nothing else, nothing - 
that’s all we do.  He said we’re the one board – if you all are 
not familiar go read – he’s got the good job – Planning & Zoning 
– they get to find out what’s going on, the nice buildings that 
are being built; they make friends; my group tells people no – 
we don’t make friends, so the least we know about the rest 
that’s going the better we are – thank you. 
 
 Temple Carte, Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission, 
660 Lake Drive West, Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mr. Carter 
said as far as he knows all the members of the Planning & Zoning 
Commission have the Zoning Code which is essentially all that we 
deal with as well.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Carter if he would 
double check with them.  Mr. Carter said yes – if there is 
anybody there they have never mentioned it to him that they 
didn’t have it, and there’s generally a copy available at the 
meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh said she has gotten phone calls – this 
has been a little bit ago, but maybe they’ve gotten it.  Mr. 
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Carter said one of the issues when you’re looking at zoning and 
a lot of the site plan requirements and all that, it’s rather 
complicated and the average person’s not well versed enough in 
the Code to sit down and figure out for themselves exactly what 
the right answer is and we rely a lot on staff investigation to 
put the information together as to whether it meets Code or it 
doesn’t meet Code, but he thinks everybody that he knows of has 
a copy of it.  He said the only other thing that we deal with 
outside of that is the Comprehensive Plan, which is the Livable 
Delaware.  Mayor Stombaugh said and everybody has a copy of 
that?  Mr. Carter said no, not that – it’s something that we’re 
required to work on, put together, send it to you for your 
blessing, but he doesn’t know that they have copies of the 
Livable Delaware legislation per say, which basically just 
outlines the fact that we have to have a Comprehensive Plan and 
have to follow it. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said but you do have copies of the Comprehensive 
Plan.  Mr. Carter said yes they do have copies of the 
Comprehensive Plan. 
 
 Mr. Newnam said, from the audience, but again the Board of 
Adjustment does not.  Mayor Stombaugh said and you don’t need 
it.  Mr. Newnam said we don’t need it according to Mr. Jaywork.  
He said which really; because we are separate independent body 
we’re not involved in the development or input, or anything in 
that portion of it.  Mayor Stombaugh said well if you’ve got 
copies of the Zoning Code and an Ordinance is passed, how do you 
know that there’s been a change?  Mr. Carter said we get updates 
from time to time.  Mr. Newnam said from their standpoint staff, 
Ms. Vinc, brings us the new updates, which we insert into our 
books.  He said he understands her concern, but that information 
comes to us pretty good and we don’t have a problem with that – 
that portion of it’s working very well.  Mr. Newnam said he will 
talk with Councilwoman Brown about the staffing portion of it 
because one of the things he has heard tonight – Madame Mayor, 
he knows you are under time constraints…  Mayor Stombaugh said 
oh no, we’ve got all night.  Mr. Newnam said it sounds like 
we’ve got concerns with personnel but you are also showing that 
we need code enforcement, and you all have to balance that – 
that’s why you get paid the big bucks.  He said the only other 
thing that he would like to say is the only thing the Board of 
Adjustment does do, and he does not know how that gets reported 
to you all, is we brought up at our last meeting: 1) the signs – 
our recommendation was - Highway Commercial – the electronic 
signs – you’ve got to change that from 15 minutes not changing – 
a) nobody’s doing it out there, and b) the time limit’s just not 
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reasonable.  He said so we send you recommendations, now whether 
you do them, that’s yours.  Mr. Newnam said the other one is 
sometime about five years ago you all had a very bad moment on 
Council, so those of you who weren’t here five years ago can 
just say ‘good, I wasn’t here’ – when you did the square footage 
on signs on buildings in commercial and Highway Commercial, how 
much is allowed on a building – you created a mess and we’re 
getting variance requests in which he gets on Ms. Vinc all the 
time because we come up here for a variance request for Royal 
Farms.  He said now he does not know where this came from and 
we’ve sent you two requests to look at that, and he doesn’t know 
if Council has done it or not, he doesn’t know if Council gets a 
copy of their minutes or not – they’re not hard to read because 
they’re only about two pages long – and all he’s asking Council 
to do is to look at those two right now which would save us (the 
Board of Adjustment) a little bit of time.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she wanted to say one last thing to 
Mr. Newnam and Mr. Carter, and she had an incorrect email for 
Mr. Newnam so he probably didn’t get her emails – for two years 
now we’ve been working on the Charter review.  She said she had 
asked for people on the Planning & Zoning Commission and the 
Board of Adjustment to let us know on the Charter Review 
Committee what kind of problems are you running into?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you guys are the ones that are really getting 
first hand; we need to hear from you, we need to hear what 
things that you are coming across that we need to change, so if 
you could talk to your committees about that and… 
 
 Mr. Carter said he would say most of the things that we run 
across are Ordinance issues more than Charter issues.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said well we’re working on that too, so we need to 
know that.  Mr. Carter said we’ve asked that question before and 
he’s not gotten any responses from any of the members that oh, 
this needs to be changed, or that needs to be changed.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said well as you go through if you would start jotting 
them down as you come across them, because we really, really 
need this and we’re working with the Charter, the Ordinances, 
the resolutions – we’re doing the whole thing, trying to do 
everything. 
 
 Mr. Newnam said he recognizes that and he would say that at 
least the two members of the Board present tonight would be more 
than glad – we’ll make sure that gets to you.  He said he knows 
Ms. Vinc will make sure it gets to Mr. Hugg or however it gets 
done.  Mayor Stombaugh said what is the process now, what do you 
do – you give the recommendations to…  Mr. Newnam said we make 
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recommendations to Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said to who to get 
to Council?  Mr. Newnam said they make recommendations to 
Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said you don’t give it to us – who do 
you give the recommendations to?  Mr. Hugg said they are in the 
minutes, but their recommendations if they require, like in the 
case of signs – he knows that staff’s working on a comprehensive 
sign amendment, he’s not sure what form it’s going to take.  He 
said they go to staff and staff develops them in the form of a 
recommendation, ordinance, ordinance amendment, or what have you 
and then that will come to Council – in fact it’s coming to 
Council at the second meeting in July.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said but they are broken out of the minutes 
– when we get an ordinance it’s basically coming from them?  Mr. 
Carter said typically if we made a recommendation for a change 
in an ordinance it would come back to us from staff for review 
and then we would recommend it to Council that you adopt it. 
 
 Mr. Newnam said you see, you work with a different group 
here, and again, he’s not being smart – they also review some of 
your ordinances and they come back with recommendations.  He 
said we don’t get that nor are we to get that – we don’t see 
those.  Mr. Newnam said so when we send a recommendation, our 
recommendation is for you to look at the electronic signs – we 
don’t tell you what it should be.  He said one of the others 
then if you’re talking about one that you’re working on goes 
back to when he started on this is your front yard setbacks in 
your R-2 developments.  Mr. Newnam said what you’re ending up 
with, just to let you know, in some of these new developments 
you’ve got down the highway and etc… there’s no room in the back 
for them to put anything on the back.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
that’s because it’s an eighth of an acre lot.  Mr. Newnam said 
well we’ve got a 40 foot setback – we’ve got a beautiful front 
yard, but we have no back yards – what’s wrong with moving them 
to the front? 
 
 Mr. Carter said when you take a lot on a plot plan, you 
draw the building restriction line, and what happens is they 
build the house to fill up the building line – then you’re done.  
He said then you’ve got to get a variance to build a deck, or 
porch. 
 
 Mr. Newnam said anyway, we’ll get our recommendations in a 
better form to you.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh thanked them for being here tonight.    
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OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

 There was none. 
  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
A. Executive Session to Discuss a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name, Competency, and Ability of an Individual Employee(s) 
will be discussed;  
B. Executive Session to Discuss Strategy in Collective 
Bargaining Matters – Mayor Stombaugh said one of the things she 
requested for executive session – she questions if it was 
required to go into executive session.  She said Mr. Jaywork; 
you really think this should go to executive session?  Mr. 
Jaywork said he is not sure what we are talking about.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said what do we do, go into executive session and then 
if you feel that it doesn’t belong there then we come back out?  
Mr. Jaywork said he guesses so – he’s not sure…  Councilwoman 
White said none of us know what we’re going into executive 
session for so… 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said as far as item 12 – Executive session to 
discuss strategy in collective bargaining matters – that’s 
something that he thinks he knows what it is, because he 
recommended that we have the private discussion about something 
that deals with collective bargaining.  He said he is not sure 
there is anything else.  Mayor Stombaugh said yes, there was one 
for discussion about a personnel situation, and…  Mr. Jaywork 
said he does not know anything about item 11.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said that’s the personnel situation, but then the other one that 
she just found out about today and she sent him the email on.  
Mr. Jaywork said you didn’t get a reply?  Mayor Stombaugh said 
she got his reply, but she begs to differ with him.  She said 
she doesn’t think it should be – she is questioning if it should 
be in executive session.  Mr. Jaywork said he doesn’t think it 
has to be, no.  He said he is not sure what you want to say.  
Mr. Jaywork said it’s a matter of public record that the Town 
hit PERB with a complaint of unfair labor practices.  Mr. 
Jaywork said it’s also a matter of public record that as of 
Friday the PERB made the determination that there was probable 
cause to go forward with the hearing to determine if in fact 
there was an unfair practice.  Mayor Stombaugh said she has some 
questions about that – she wants to make sure that these 
questions are addressed before there is another meeting.  Mr. 
Jaywork said as far as questions about that he thinks that would 
fall under the pending litigation exception to allow an 
executive session for pending litigation.  He said he believes 
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also that, at least the way Mayor Stombaugh related it to him, 
you did not receive your information about the probable cause 
determination until today until after the agenda had already 
been posted and was less than six hours before the meeting, so 
for – he supposes another attorney could disagree with him, but 
he has always viewed that six hour cutoff as if it arises after 
six hours before the meeting and it couldn’t be put on the 
agenda that it essentially arose at the time of the meeting – 
there was no time to get it on the agenda.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
so we’re okay.  Mr. Jaywork said that’s his view, now he’ll 
probably be shot down tomorrow, but that’s the way he sees it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said is there a motion to go into executive 
session for three different reasons: 1) to discuss name, 
competency, and ability of an individual employee will be 
discussed; 2) discuss strategy in collective bargaining matters; 
and 3) discuss questions on the PERB unfair bargaining practices 
issue.  Councilman Novotny said so moved.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously. 
 
 Council went into executive session at 9:35 p.m. 
 
 Council came out of executive session at 10:30 p.m. 
 

POSSIBLE ACTION AS RESULT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we’ve returned to regular Council 
session and in executive session we switched agenda items 12 and 
11 – they were reversed.  She said so the first issue is item 12 
– Executive session to discuss strategy in collective bargaining 
matters.  Mayor Stombaugh said is there a motion.  Councilman 
Raynor made the motion to obtain the services of the attorney 
Council discussed in executive session in connection with the 
collective bargaining.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
There was none.  Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, 
Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, Riddagh, and 
DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman White voting against. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said executive session to discuss a 
personnel matter in which name, competency, and ability of an 
individual employee was discussed.  Mayor Stombaugh passed the 
gavel to Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh made the motion 
that the information discussed in executive session be put into 
Mr. Hugg’s permanent personnel file.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried with Mayor 
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Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, 
and Riddagh voting for, and Councilwoman White, and Councilman 
DeFeo voting against.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh adjourned the meeting at 10:35 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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